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Injuries are the greatest single cause
of death and disability among chddren in
the US. 1They are responsible for about
40 percent of deaths of children 1 to 4
years old, and 50 percent among chil-
dren 5 to 14.2 This means that injuries
cause more fatalities than the five other
leading causes of childhood fatality—
pneumonia, cancer, congenital malfor-
mation, heart disease, and homicide-
combined. In addition, many thousands
more children are injured severely
enough each year to require medical at-
tention. It should be obvious that injury
prevention should have one of the high-
est priorities in the “practice” of preven-
tive medicine. And yet, as a public
health issue, it is given less attention
than most lie-threatening dkeases.

Theoretically, many of these injuries
could be avoided by paying careful at-
tention to your child’s activities. But it is
difficult to watch a child every minute of
the day. Many accidental injuries occur
when a parent’s attention is diverted mo-
mentarily, or when one underestimates a
child’s capabilities. Moreover, parents
aren’t always aware of potential dangers.
In a survey, P.S. Simons, Department
of Pediatrics, Washington University
School of Medicine, St. Louis, Missouri,
found that only 8 percent of parents re-
membered being advised about autome
bile safety by their physicians.s

In this second portion of the study, I
will review some of the steps taken by
various organizations and governments

May 13, 1985

to prevent those injuries that occur most
frequently. These include motor vehicle
crashes, poisonings, house fires, and
fiiearms, I will also discuss prevention of
injuries from chddren’s toys and fur-
niture.

Automobffe Safety

According to the Morbidity and Mor-
tality Weekiy Report, published weekly
by the Centers for Disease Control
(CDC), automobile injuries constitute
the greatest risk to infants and chddren,
accounting for 20 percent of all fatalities
among children ages 1 to 14.4 Auto safe-
ty has been the focus of much legislative
activity. But not until 1971 did the US
National Highway Traffic Safety Admin-
istration (NHTSA) issue regulations gov-
erning the design of special car seats, or
restraints, for children.s These stan-
dards were revised in 1981 to include dy-
namic tests of restraint performance in
automobile crashes. Every state in the
US has passed legislation requiring that
young chddren be restrained in these
seats. Child-restraint laws also have been
passed in the Canadian province of Sas-
katchewan and in Victoria, Australia.
Many European countries have laws
mandating seat-belt use. However, ac-
cording to James L. Nichols, Traffic
Safety Programs, NHTSA, children are
usually exempted.b For example, many
European countries requiring seat-belt
usage do not require that these belts be
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installed in the rear seat, where children
usually sit. In the Federal Republic of
Germany (FRG), all adults and children
must wear seat belts, and youngsters
may ride only in the back seat. But, ac-
cording to Franz Willeke, vice consul,
Legal Department, Consulate General
of the FRG, New York, the law merely
recommends that parents put their
youngsters in chdd restraints.T In the
UK, although chddren under 1 year of
age must be in a restraint, children 1 to
14 need wear a seat belt only while riding
in the front seat.R And, according to
Fakae Kobayashi, dwector, Automobile
Division, Japan Trade Center, New
York, Japan currently has no laws gov-
erning child safety in automobiles.g It
seems odd that many of our overseas
counterparts are also less concerned
about the survival of children, especially
since they are less strict about speed-en-
forcement laws. However, the per capita
number of automobdes in most other
countries is much lower than in the US.

It is estimated that as many as 80 per-
cent of all traffic fatalities to children
could have been avoided through the
proper use of child restraints. 10 Never-
theless, according to Christy Hughes, a
safety specialist with the National Safety
Council (NSC), many parents are either
failkig to use the restraints or are not us-
ing them properly. 10 Stephanie Tom-
brello, executive director, Los Angeles
Child Passenger Safety Association, Cal-
ifornia, notes that some studies of cMld-
restraint usage have shown that about
two-thirds of the restraints are being
used improperly. 11And despite the pas-
sage of mandatory chdd-restraint laws,
usage of restraints has increased to only
40 percent in the US. 10Similar findings
were reported by M.D. Decker, CDC,
Atlanta, and colleagues, in an article in
the Journal of the Amen’can Medical
Association. 12 In Victoria, Australia,
where child-restraint legislation has

been in effect since 1976, child-restraint
usage reached 70 percent for chddren
riding in the front seat. The majority of
those riding in the rear seat, however,
were unrestrained.b Thus, we have a
human behavioral compliance problem,
not unlike that reviewed in our essay on
patient compliance and medication. 13

Why are these chdd-restraint laws
proving to be ineffective in so many
cases? A report by the National Trans-
portation Safety Board concludes that
many of the laws contain loopholes that
liiit their applicabilhy. Some only re-
quire that car restraints be used in the
parent’s or guardian’s car, or cars regis-
tered in the state. Others permit children
to be unrestrained when they are being
nursed or diapered. 14

Enforcement also tends to be lax. Sev-
eral states prohibit police officers from
stopping vehicles solely for enforcement
of this law. And, in those states where
officers can stop vehicles, it can be dd-
ficult to determine whether drivers are
actually violating the law. The police
must determine, for example, whether
the child is under four years of age,
whether the car belongs to the parent,
and whether the car is registered in the
state. Fines are generally small, or non-
existent, and are usually waived when
the parent proves a child restraint has
since been obtained. 14

Tombrello notes that for child-re-
straint laws to be effective, support for
their enforcement must be encouraged
by the highest levels of police and by
community leaders. Parents, as well as
police officers, must be educated about
the dangers of transporting unrestrained
children. 11

Several groups, most notably the
American Academy of Pediatrics (AAP)
and Physicians for Automotive Safety
(PAS), have launched educational pr~
grams encouraging physicians to counsel
patients about child safety. But accord-
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ing to John S. OShea, Division of Am-
bulatory Pediatrics, Pediatric Primary
Care Unit, Rhode Island Hospital, Prov-
idence, and colleagues, most pediatri-
cians stilf do not stress injury prevention
for their patients. 15And those pediatri-
cians who try to educate parents about
auto safety are not always successful.
K.S. Reisiiger, Departments of
Pedlatncs and Community Medicine,
University of Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania,
and A.F. WMlams, Insurance Institute
for Highway Safety (III-M), Washington,
DC, found that only about one-fourth of
the mothers who had been given educa-
tional literature and a free car seat for
their chddren were using the seats. Thk
was only slightly higher than the number
of parents who had received neither
literature nor a seat. lb

In light of these and simiiar findings by
other researchers, the US government
passed legislation in 1984 that required
states to use at least 8 percent of their
highway-safety appropriation for pro-
grams to promote child-restraint us-
age. 17The Child Restraint Systems Act
calls for media campaigns to educate
parents, education of the police commu-
nity about the importance of enforcing
chdd-restraint laws, and programs to
either loan or subsidue restraints for
low-income families.

Passfve vs. Active Protection

Although legislation and educational
programs encouraging parents to use
child restraints are the most common ap
preaches to child auto safety, many re-
searchers believe they are the least effec-
tive. This is because such approaches
are what the late W iMam Haddon, form-
er president, IIHS, referred to as active
strategies. 18These are measures that re-
quire individuals to make a conscious ef-
fort to protect themselves and their
children. For example, before a car seat

can offer any protection, the parent
must, first, be willing to use it, and sec-
ond, be taught how to use it. Apparent-
ly, many parents are not willing to spend
the time and money to buy and use child
restraints.

According to Haddon, the most effec-
tive measures for compliance in prevent-
ing chfldhood injuries are automatic, or
passive, strategies. 18These are measures
that require no action by the persons be-
ing protected. Passive strategies that
protect children in motor-vehicle acci-
dents include vehicle interiors with no
hard surfaces or sharp edges, doors that
children cannot open while the vehicle is
moving, and air bags that inflate auto-
matically in frontal crashes. Unf ortu-
nately, although the US government has
enacted safety standardsl~zs for vehicle
interiors, these standards provide little
protection for infants and children.

Williams and colleagues, III-IS, re-
viewed safety standards for certain inte-
rior components.zb Since children are of
lower height, their faces or heads are
more likely to contact the hard and pro
truding areas of the instrument panel or
the back of the front seat during acci-
dents. Williams believes, “., this may in
part explain the finding that child occu-
pants are more Iiiely than adults to sus-
tain head injuries in crashes.”zG (p. 367)

According to Williams, standards for
car interiors initially included protection
for unrestrained children. However, au-
tomobile manufacturers objected to
these protective design requirements,
claiming that if they include them,
parents might be lulled into faihng to use
chdd restraints. Consequently, Williams
concludes that the standard “.. .in its
present form is a standard for ‘occupant
protection in interior impact’ in name
only.”zb (p. 372)

An NHTSA rule that required air bags
or automatic seat belts in ail cars
manufactured after September 1, 1983,
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also has suffered a series of setbacks
since it was ordered in 1977 after 10
years of study.zs The NSC estimates that
6,000 to 9,~ lives could be saved an-
nually if air bags were installed in the
front seats of all passenger cars.zl
Despite this, the Department of Trans-
portation (DOT) suspended the air-bag
ruling in 1981. It was reinstated only
after the suspension was declared “arbi-
trary and capricious.”m As the legisla-
tion now stands, manufacturers must in-
stall automatic restraints in 10 percent of
their cars sold in the US in 1987, in 25
percent in 1988, in 40 percent of the 1989
models, and in all cars thereafter. These
requirements, however, will be rescind-
ed if states representing two-thirds of the
nation’s population enact mandatory
safety-belt use laws by April 1, 1989.25

Sclmol-Bus Safety

Federal standards governing school
buses2~sz have also come under fiie
from chfld-safety advocates. School
buses have the safety advantage of
weight. But accordkg to the NHTSA
Fatal Accident Reporting System, 17
school-bus occupants lost their lives in
school-bus accidents in 1982.33 In addk
tion to the danger of riding without seat
belts, parents are concerned that their
efforts to habituate children to seat-belt
use will be undermined if their children
become accustomed to riding on buses
without seat belts,

Carol Fast, president, National Coali-
tion for Seat Belts on School Buses,
notes that federal regulations governing
school-bus construction and safety were
considerably “watered down” prior to
their passage in 1977.~ Emergency exits
on the sides and roofs of the buses,
which were required in the original
regulation, were eliminated. Rather
than requiring seat belts on buses, the
DOT opted for padded seats that would
cushion children during accidents. Fast

believes these seats are inadequate be-
cause the 24-inch seat backs required by
the DOT will not protect chddren 12
years old and over from whiplash
injury.~ Two bflls requiring seat belts in
school buses will be reintroduced into
Congress this year. However, these bills
have failed to pass during previous legis-
lative sessions.ss.~

Driver error is a factor in many
school-bus accidents, according to a
PAS newsletter.3T But DOT standards
for driver training are strictly volun-
tary.~ These voluntary standards ad-
dressing pupil transportation safety rec-
ommend a 40-hour training program.
But many school districts only require
that drivers pass a driving test. Tw~
thirds of school-bus fatalities occur
when children are hit by their own bus or
by passing motorists. Nevertheless, the
federal government presently has only
voluntary standards governing b~md
areas that prevent drivers from seeing
chddren.~

Toys and fhmdtore

The safety of children’s toys and furn-
iture is another matter that has experi-
enced considerable governmental inter-
vention. Although a number of federal
statutes and regulations had been on the
books prior to 1973, the US gover-
nment’sdecision that year to establish the
Consumer Product Safety Commission
(CPSC) provided the first independent
regulatory agency devoted to product
safety. Under the protilons of the Con-
sumer Product Safety Act (CPSA),S9 the
commiwion has the authority to enforce
mandatory safety standards or encour-
age industry associations to implement
them voluntarily. It also has the authori-
ty to ban and recall unsafe products, and
is responsible for educating the public
about potentially dangerous items. The
National Electronic Injury Surveillance
System (NEISS), which collects injury
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information from 66 hospital emergency
rooms, is one of the CPSCS primary
means of identifying hazardous prod-
ucts. It also collects information on haz-
ardous items through its toll-free con-
sumer hotline (800-638-2772), reviews of
product liability cases, medical
literature, and newspaper articles, and
death certificates collected from health
departments and coroners.

The CPSC currently mandates testing
procedures to insure the safety of such
children’s items as full-sized and por-
table cribs, baby rattles, pactilers, bicy-
cles, electrically operated toys and ar-
ticles for children, and fireworks. Also
regulated by CPSC are lawn darts, clack-
er balls, aluminized polyester film kites,
and the noise levefs of toy caps and
guns.~ The Flammable Fabrics Act,
over which the CPSC has jurisdiction,
specifies that sleepwear for children, up
to size 14, must be flame resistant .41The
CPSC also has jurisdiction over the Re-
frigerator Safety Act, which spec~les
that refrigerator doors must be capable’
of being opened from the inside.’$z This
act was passed in 1956 after several chil-
dren were trapped inside abandoned re-
frigerators.

In 1980, the CPSC implemented a
small-parts regulation. It specifies that
products for children under three years
of age may not contain loose parts small-
er than one and a quarter inches (3.5 cm)
in diameter, a size that can cause suf-
focation by lodging in a child’s throat.~
The CPSC also requires manufacturers
to test toys and other articles for
chfldren under eight years of age to in-
sure they do not have sharp points or
edges.~ Other regulations over which
the CPSC has jurisdiction prohibit the
use of poisonous and otherwise harmful
chemicals in children’s items@ and limit
the level of lead in paint used on chil-
dren’s toys and articles.~

Although the CPSC regulations have
probably saved many lives and prevent-

ed many accidental injuries, critics
believe budget cuts and inadequate
legislation have prevented the CPSC
from acting as quickly as it should to
protect chddren from hazardous prod-
ucts. Until 1984, children’s toys and arti-
cles were regulated under the Federal
Hazardous Substances Act,@ which
specified that products could only be
banned or recalled after commissioners
had published their intentions in the
Fedeml Register, held hearings, and re-
sponded to manufacturers’ challenges.
Molly Sinclair, staff writer, Washington
Post, notes that this procedure often
took up to three years, during which
dangerous items could continue to be
sold.qs Under the CPSA,39 in contrast,
other kinds of consumer products could
be recalled almost immediately. In 1984,
the US Congress passed the Toy Safety
Act,44 which permits more immediate
recall of dangerous children’s items.
Doug Noble, program manager for
emerging hazards, CPSC, says that un-
der thk act, as in the past, the CPSC tries
to convince manufacturers to recall haz-
ardous products voluntarily before the
CPSC seeks a recall through an adminis-
trative law judge.ds

Several authors question the effec-
tiveness of the NEISS. Joseph Green-
sher, chairman, AAP, Committee on
Accident and Poison Prevention, says
that the number of hospitafs reporting
injury data—down from 119 to 66-is
insufficient for estimating the risks from
children’s items.db And Kenneth W.
Feldman and Roy J. Simms, Department
of Pediatrics, University of Washington
School of Medicine, Seattle, believe the
format NEISS uses to present injury sta-
tistics “tends to obscure the spectlc de-
sign defects” that lead to injury.dT
Greensher believes this problem will
eventually be remedied when the Inter-
national Classtilcation of Diseases (ICD)
cod# is retied in the mid-1990s. This is
an international nomenclature system
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for classifying dmeases and injuries. The
CDC are currently working with scien-
tists and physicians worldwide to revise
the ICD to include detailed information
about the causes of an injury. Greensher
believes that by collecting thk improved
ICD information from emergency
rooms, the CPSC will be able to create a
more useful database on the causes of
specfilc injuries.~

Another criticism of the CPSC stems
from a 1981 amendment to the CPSA
that requires commissioners to rely on
voluntary standards where these stan-
dards will eliminate or reduce risks, and
where it is likely manufacturers wifl
comply.sg Noble notes that the CPSC’S
policy is to mandate standards only after
a manufacturer, or its trade association,
has been notified that a product is dan-
gerous and fails to develop voluntary
standards. Noble emphasizes that the
CPSC tends to prefer voluntaV stan-
dards since they can generally be drawn
up faster.ds

But Edward M. Swartz, a personal in-
jury attorney in Boston, claims that
“asking the toy industry to indulge in
self-regulation has proven as effective as
asking the fox to guard the henhouse. ”@
Greensher, in contrast, believes volun-
tary standards enacted by industry as-
sociations have been largely effective.
However, he adds that manufacturers
who do not belong to such associations
are not governed by the voluntary stan-
dards and, in many cases, do not abide
by them.qb

Greensher says that the AAP is very
supportive of the CPSC, frequently testi-
fying on its behalf during budget hear-
ings. But members are alarmed at reduc-
tions in the CPSC budget, which has
declined from $42.1 million in 1981 to
$36 million in 1985. Greensher adds that
the AAP is also concerned about the
CPSC’S failure to set standards for a
number of products. These include

water-heater thermostats, which the
AAP believes should be set at 120° F
(49° C) to prevent scalds; mini-motor-
bikes, which cause many severe injuries;
and playground equipment, which
should not be installed over a concrete
base. He is also critical of the CPSC’S
failure to consult physicians and to en-
courage public input when establishing
priorities on which products should be
regulated. He notes that priorities tend
to be established on the basis of the
number, rather than the severity, of in-
juries reported.’fb

Poisoning

One of the CPSC’S most successful
regulations has been in the area of
poison prevention. Under the provisions
of the Poison Prevention Packaging
Act,sO alf prescription drugs, unless the
customer requests otherwise, and most
over-the-counter drugs must have child-
resistant caps. The child-resistant
closures are also required on several
household substances such as anti-
freeze, drain and oven cleaners, and
paint thinners and solvents. The intro-
duction of these childproof caps has
been credited with a 66 percent reduc-
tion in child poisonings since 1972.s 1As
I mentioned earlier, the CPSC also has
jurisdiction over the Federal Hazardous
Substances Act,40 which requires pre-
cautionary labeling on aU household
substances that pose a danger to chil-
dren.

Other governmental agencies con-
cerned with poison prevention include
the US Environmental Protection Agen-
cy, which requires warnings on aU con-
tainers of pesticides, except those in
packages not available for home use.sz
The Food and Drug Administration has
a Poisoning Surveillance and Epidemiol-
ogy Branch (PSEB), which administers
some of the functions of the now-de-

—
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ftinct National Clearinghouse for Poison
Control Centers. The PSEB compiles
statistics about incidents of poisoning.
These statistics, along with other
sources, serve as a database for the
CPSC in determining which products
should be equipped with safety closures.
The PSEB afso does research on the epi-
demiology, treatment, and basic mecha-
nisms of poisoning. Most of the poison-
control centers in the US are medical
centers that provide treatment and other
information to doctors and first-aid per-
sonnel on a 24-hour basis. Their national
organization, American Association of
Poison Control Centers (AAPCC), main-
tains a database on incidents of poison-
ing, and sets standards for treating pem
ple who have been poisoned and for
operating the centers.

Regina Aronow, president, AAPCC,
feefs that poison-control efforts in the
US are inadequate. She cites the closing
of the National Clearinghouse on Poison
Control Centers, which formerly served
as a coordinating agency for the poison-
control centers, and notes that very few
agencies are funding research on chlld-
related poisonings. Aronow is also criti-
cal of the CPSC’Sfaihsre to require child-
resistant closures on pesticide contain-
ers, since these frequently resemble
food and are therefore attractive to chll-
dren.ss
“ As is evident from th~ essay, a great

deal is being done to prevent injuries
from accidents involving automobiles,
children’s toys and articles, and poison-
ous substances. But it should also be ap-
parent that there is much room for im-
provement. In addition to the problems
already mentioned, the US is sorely
lacking in legislation to prevent acciden-
tal injuries from gunshot wounds and
fwes. For example, although guns are
the fifth leading cause of accidental
death among youngsters, no legislation
has been passed to make it more difficult

to fire guns or to prevent children from
having access to these weapons in their
homes. Instead, Frederick P. Rivara and
F. Bruder Stapleton, University of Ten-
nessee Center for the Health Sciences,
Memphis, explain that in the US, “state
and local firearm regulations are a quag-
mire of 20,000 laws, many of them obso-
lete, unenforced, or unenforceable,”~

Similarly, the US government has
failed to pass legislation to minimize the
capacity of cigarettes for igniting uphol-
stered furniture and mattresses. Accord-
ing to Elizabeth McLaughlin and col-
leagues, Shriners Burn Institute, Bos-
ton, between 35 and 45 percent of fatal
fires are ignited by cigarettes.ss More-
over, Frederic B. Clarke and Merrit M.
Birky, Center for Fire Research, Nation-
al Bureau of Standards, Washington,
DC, report that most fire deaths result
from the inhalation of smoke and toxic
combustion products. But only a few
states have laws that require the testing
of building materials for toxicity.sb

As promised in the first part of this
essay, I have liited organizations and
governmental agencies concerned with
childhood accident prevention in Table
1. Several of these groups are primarily
composed of pediatricians. The AAP, in
particular, has played a leading role in
accident prevention in the US. In 1952
the AAP established its Accident and
Poison Prevention Committee, and con-
ducted a member survey on the most
common factors associated with child-
hood accidents. This committee has
worked closely with the CPSC in identi-
fying hazardous products, and was in-
strumental in reducing the level of lead
in paint used on children’s articles. Its
1952 survey also led to the establishment
of the first Poison Control Center in Chk
cago in 1953. The AAP members have
fought at the local level for zoning regu-
lations to require fencing around pools
and smoke detectors in homes, and
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have, along with members of the Ambu-
latory Pediatric Association, been active
in promoting state laws requiring car re-
straints.

Research Front Data

There are seven 1983 research fronts
related to chfld safety. I’ve included, in

Table 1: A selected list of organizations involved in
child safety.

AmbulatoryPediatricAssociation
Degnon Aaauciatea
1311 A Dolley Madison Blvd.
McLean, VA 22101

American Academy of Orthopaedlc Surgeons
444 North Michigan Avenue
Suite 1500
Chicago, IL W61 1-3981

American Academy of Pedmtncs
141 Northwest Point Road
Elk Grove VOfage, fL 6@307

American Association for Automotive
Medicine

40 Second Avenue
ArFmgton Heights, IL WOOS

American Association of Poison Control
Centers

Regional Poison Center
225 Dickinson Street
University of Cafifomia
San Diego, CA 92103

American AutomobJe Association
8111 Gatehouse Road
FaOa Church, VA 22047

American College of Preventive Medicine
1015 Fifteenth Street, NW
Suite 403
Washington, DC 20005

Canadian Paediitnc Suciety
401 Smyth Road
Ottawa, Ontario KIH 821
Canada

Center for Auto Safety
2(X31S Street, NW
Suite 410
Washhrgton, DC 20@39

Centers for Disease Control
Center for Environmental Herdth
1600 Clifton Road, NE
Atfanta, GA 30303

Center for Occupational Hazards
5 Beekman Street
New York, NY 10038

Consumer Product Safety Commission
1111 Eighteenth Street, NW
Waafdngton, DC 20207

Council on Family Heafth
633 Thud Avenue
New York, NY 1CK317

Health Education Council
78 New Oxford Street
London WC 1A 1AH
England

Insurance Institute for Highway Safety
600 New Hampshire Avenue
Suite MO
Washington, DC 20Q37

National Automobile Safety Belt Asauciation
69 Aldwych
London WC2B 4DY
England

National Chdd Passenger Safety Association
P.O. Box 841
Ardmore, PA 19003

National Coalition for Seatbelts on
Schrrol Buses

11 Orfando Avenue
Ardsley, NY 10502

National Fire Protection Asauciation
Batterymarch Park
@illcy, MA 02269

National Highway Traffic Safety
Adminktration

433 Seventh Street, SW
Washington, DC 20590

National Safety Council
444 N. Mlchtgan Avenue
Chicago, IL 60611

National Swedish Ruad and Traffic Research
Institute

S-581 01 Lmkoping
Sweden

National Transportation Safety Board
84)0 Independence Avenue, SW
Waahiigton, DC 20594

Physicians for Automotive Safety
P.O. Box 430
Arrnonk, NY f05C4

Royal Society for the Prevention of Accidents
Cannon House
Priory Queenaway
Bimdigham B4 6BS
England

Trmraportation Research Institute
University of Michigan
Huron Parkway and Baxter Ruad
Ann Arbnr, MI 48109

US Erwkonmental Protection Agency
Pubfic Infomration Center
401 M Street, SW
Waahmgton, DC 204fJJ

181



Ftgum Ii Historiogmph of the 1983 and 1984 research fronts on chdd safety. The numbers of core/citing
documents are in parentheses.

t
83-0976 84-0210
Head injuries and other accidents in Fac!ors predicting outcome of sc~ere head
children in]ury. coma, and acule trauma cases m
(11/54) children and other palie. t populations

($83s4)

~ Jo

Safety and chdd restraints and thew rclal$on- 84-1236
ship m car passenger and other m)uncs LiabdNy and tort law of insurance

83-2928

I

Disk alkabne balwry ingestion m chddren

(2/7)
R,sk in modem scwnce and technology and

policy for en~ir<mmcntal regulation

83-3944

Defect Iitiga!m” and prod”c!s babd,ry m the 84.9045
law of torts

(11 N5)
Effec! of the Bmhada $, Johns- Man\llle

dccis!<m on producl I!xbdtty law

(3 27)
1 !

H3-4480

lnjur,es to children from the salicy late 84-4 I 45
aspmm, acetaminophen and related

analgesics
R<de of ped,amc appointments m beallh

(3 14)
ed. calmn and cbildhuod safety

(II 23)
*

-1 ~

84-h263
Recent studies of federal health and safely PmIeuw//LI mulm da in feclicms and their

rclao<,n to tnjuries from antmal bites

‘W-814.4 n4.4n9 I
Assemmenl ,,1 regulatory measure% t<I t’on- %oblems ,,F health safely regula[mn
trol i“).nes and cn, ir,mmental rtsk Fack,m (2 10)
(4!26)

J

Effect, <>[ aut<>mob,fc wfcty reguku,,m,

Figure 1, a historiograph, or cluster
string, of 1983 and 1984 Science Citation
Index@ (SCi@ ) and Social Sciences Cita-
tion Zrrde-@ (SSCP ) research fronts that
deal with child safety and governmental
regulations. These range in subject mat-
ter from automobile accidents to treat-
ment for poisoning. Two of these
(#83-1641 and #83-2928) did not carry
through to any 1984 research fronts. The
core papers in these fronts were not
heavily co-cited in 1984. The core
papers5T,5a for one of these topics
(#83-1641 ), “Safety and child restraints
and their relationship to car passenger

and other injuries, ” provided important
background material for the first part of
this essay. In 1984, there were only four
articles that cited these core papers. The
core paperssg,~ on “Disk alkaline bat-
tery ingestion in children” (#83-2928),
discuss the relatively recently discov-
ered dangers of mercury toxicity from
ingestion of the ubiquitous small, dime-
sized alkaline batteries used in calcula-
tors, watches, and a variety of other
items. Again, only four 1984 articles cite
either of these core papers. The amount
of research on these topics seems to have
declined signtilcantly.
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Other research topics listed cover
“Recent studies of federal health and
safety regulations” (#83-4873) and
“Assessment of regulatory measures to
control injuries and environmental risk
factors” (#83-8144). These concern cost-
benefit analyses of consumer protection
regulations and discuss the US govern-
ment’s movement toward the deregula-
tion of business. ISP has already com-
pleted its tabulation of 1984 research
fronts. Eight of these fronts are related
to child safety. The connections be-
tween the 1983 and 1984 fronts are
shown in Figure 1. As we continue to
identify research fronts from year to
year, we wilf be able to follow long-term
trends and make informed forecasts
about future developments. The prob-
lem of federal safety and health regula-
tion is, of course, inseparable from other
political and social phenomena. To
demonstrate these connections, and
how they are handled in our classtilca-
tion system, Figure 2 provides a higher-
Ievel map covering the broad area that
subsumes #83-48’73. This map was creat-
ed by clustering the more specflc re-
search fronts lower down in the hier-
archy. It illustrates the connections be-
tween diverse subspecialty research
areas. For example, the study of health
and safety regulations in the US is linked
to research that focuses on workplace
health and safety regulations in Sweden.

According to Gordon Smith, medical
epidemiologist, CDC, unintentional in-
juries are the third leading cause of
death in the US.61 And, among the lead-
ing causes of death, injuries are the lead-
ing cause of year of Me lost before the
age of 65. They kill more people aged 5
to 44 than alf other causes combined.
The Ieadlng adult killers in the US—can-
cer and cardiovascular dkeas+are
considered serious enough to warrant
separate institutes of health devoted to
research on their causes, treatment, and

prevention. However, the amount of
money currently being spent on research
into the causes and prevention of inju-
ries is minimal compared to the impact
and cost to society. Even the budget of
the CPSC has been reduced since its in-
ception. This may reflect the attitude
that the word “accident” implies, for
many people, the notion of random-
ness—that, by definition, accidents are
not preventable. For this reason, many
people in the field prefer to use the term
“injury” prevention.

Research on injury prevention has
been funded, to some extent, by the
CDC, DOT, the National Institute for
Child Health and Human Development,
and by such private organizations as the
Insurance Institute for Highway Safety
and the Robert Wood Johnson Founda-
tion. And the DOT is funding a National
Academy of Sciences study to review the
status of injury research, and make
recommendations for governmental co-
ordination of this research. William
Foege, CDC, is chairman of thk study,
entitled Fedeml Research on Tmuma,
The study is tentatively scheduled to be
published around the end of May 1985.
But the US government has done less
than it could in terms of research and
legislation to counteract one of the most
preventable “dkeases” of all. While I de-
plore the twigging or proliferation of in-
stitutions, better methods for focusing
the public’s attention on chdd safety and
injury prevention must be found. It may
be fashionable to focus on the economic
consequences of all this avoidable trage-
dy, but it is perhaps more to the point to
mention the unquantti]able pain, mis-
ery, and sorrow involved in each of these
events. People can more readily accept
the death of aged adults, but the loss of a
child is never acceptable, especially
when such a loss is preventable. In a
technological world, the public must
decide how much it is willing to pay to
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FfgrrnE2: Higher-level map for cluster #83-@371, “Analysis of political and social change, and health and
&Jety regulations” show%g links between research fronts. A= 1983 research front n&nber. B= title.
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reduce the risks. So far as preventive ogy of injury prevention, the mapping
medicine is concerned, there is a long exercise in this essay indicates that we
way to go. are dealing with a political problem of

While there is always room for im- worldwide dimensions. Whether it is

provement in the science and technol- more or less urgent than issues such as
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preventing starvation in Africa might be
a relevant issue for us to ponder as we
review other international priorities. But
as our sensitivity to the prevention of in-
jury to chddren in this country in-
creases, so will our sensitivity to this
problem abroad. In particular, we need
to counteract the widespread fallacy
that, somehow, large developing nations
are culturally or otherwise less suscepti-
ble to such sensitization. The death of

children in Bhopal is no less abhorrent
than it is anywhere else. The safety belt
around your child symbolizes the world-
wide impact of technology on Spaceship
Earth.

*****

My thanks to Joan Lipinsky Cochmn

and Cecelia Fiscus for their help in the
prepamtion of this essay. @1C65ISI
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